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GUAM LAND USE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
Department of Land Management Conference Room, 3” Floor ITC Bldg., Tamuning

Thursday, February 23, 2017 • 1:40 p.m. to 4:17 p.m.

Attendance

Chairman Arroyo called the regular meeting of the Guam Land Use Commission for Thursday,
February 23, 2017 to order at 1:40 p.m., noting a quorum.

Present were: Chairman John Arroyo, Vice Chairman Victor Cruz, Commissioner Conchita
Bathan, Commissioner Tae Oh and Commissioner Hardy Tan-Vy, Executive Secretary Michael
Borja, Legal Counsel Kristan Finney, Guam Chief Planner Marvin Aguilar, Planning Staff Celine
Cruz and Recording Secretary Cristina Gutierrez

Hybrid Commission Mayor Jesse BIas (Yona), Mayor K.T. Susuico (Agat), Vicente Taitague
(Talofofo), and Mayor Dale Alvarez (Santa Rita)

Approval of Minutes

Chairman Arrovo first of order of business is the approval of the last board meeting that was
held on February 9, 2017. You all have had an opportunity to read the minutes, I will entertain a
motion.

Vice Chairman Cruz move to approve the Minutes of February 9, 2017.

Commissioner Oh second.

Chairman Arrovo moved by the Vice Chair, seconded by Commissioner Oh. Any discussion?
[None notedj All in favor of the motion say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz,
Commissioners Bathan, Oh and Vy]. Minutes are approved.

[Motion to approve the February 9, 2017 Minutes was passed unanimously; 5 ayes, 0 nay]

Chairman Arroyo moving onto the next item on the agenda. Per Public Law 33-219, this
application is concerning a project in Yona the cost of which exceeds the three-million-dollar
threshold. So, at this time we need to convene the hybrid commission.

So, I would also like to welcome Mayor Bias (Yona), Mayor Susuico (Agat), Mayor Taitague
(Talofofo) and Mayor Alvarez (Santa Rita).

Together with the GLUC Commissioners, we know make up the Commission for the hybrid
Commission. This Commission will hear the first application in front of us.
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Ill. Old or Unfinished Business

A. Wonderful Resorts LLC (ciba: Wonderful Windwards Hills Resort); request for
clarification and approval on multi4amily use within a previously approved Planned Unit
Development (PUD) for the proposed construction of townhomes on Lot 154-2-4-REM-
NEW-2-REM, in the Municipality of Yona. [Continuation — GLUC hearing of 2/09/2017]
Case Planner: Marvin Aguilar

Chairman Arrovo for the purpose of the members of the hybrid commission. The project had
been approved in 1972. Overtime, the property changed hands and the project never really got
off the ground. The current property owner is now looking to develop the property. He first came
to us back in February with a proposal to construct 12 townhome units on the property. At that
time, we went back to the records to find out what information we had on file regarding that
project and the approval. We found through the minutes that the PUD was approved, but the
supporting documents were not on file. The Commission had nothing to guide ourselves on the
development they were seeking to construct.

So, we had asked them if they had anything in their records. We actually invited one of the
former members of the Territorial Planning Commission who was a Commissioner at the time,
to a meeting to ask if he had any recollection of that application and whether or not the
supporting documentation required by law was submitted, and he could not recall. We did find
some documents on file that kind of alluded to the development of the property. We compared
what was submitted back then to what the property has been developed into, and it is kind of
similar.

To move forward we all recognized that this is an approved PUD. We just need to have
something to base the development on. And so, we had asked the property owner to come back
and submit a master plan; one that we can take a look at, and today what we are going to do is
hear them describe the master plan. And then hopefully at the end of the presentation we will
vote to accept or not accept that master plan.

[For the benefit of the Mayors, Chairman Arroyo introduced himself as Chairman and did a
round-robin introduction of the Vice Chairman and the GLUC Commissioners, Executive
Secretary and Legal Counsel.]

Chairman Arroyo before moving forward, Chairman Arroyo recognized a few dignitaries in
attendance at today’s GLUC meeting; Senator Tom Ada, Senator Frank Aguon and Senator
Fernando Esteves, and welcomed them to the meeting.

Chairman Arroyo gives a brief explanation on how the Commission conducts its meeting;
starting with the Chief Planner’s report, applicant’s presentation, followed by questions/answers
and discussion.
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Marvin Aguilar (Chief Planner) reads Commission brief report. [For full content/context, please
see attached Update Report]

[Attachment A — Commission Brief dated February 6, 2017]

Chairman Arroyo does anybody have any questions of the Chief Planner? [None noted] At this
time we would like to ask the applicant to come forward, and please state your name for the
record.

Mike Bias Makio [Architect with Taniguchi, Ruth and Makio Architects, and the authorized
representative of the project.]

Apuilino Cabrias Civil Engineer for the project.

Mike Makio gives a presentation to the members of the Commission. [For full contenUcontext
of Mr. Makio’s presentation, please refer to the attached exhibit.]

[Exhibit 1 — Applicant’s Power Presentation for the Windward Hills Country Club]

Mr. Makio explained that the development is set up for the rental market. Also discussed was
elements like senior active living housing. The idea is to have a well-rounded community and
not to develop a community that is so targeted that it actually becomes obsolete once a
particular market leaves.

r In terms of smart growth, it is a good way to have a sustainable community because that
community will continue to grow and develop. The program was also developed to
encourage permanent jobs in the village of Yona and the surrounding areas. TRMA also
conducted studies on creating elements such as wetland farming and other local traditions
so that focal farming and community plots could also feed those services and products into
the some of the development components.

r Mr. Makio emphasized that there is a need for a clear understanding of which of the original
PUD program elements apply to this property. Feedback from the Commission at its
previous meeting was to provide a more holistic master plan that presented all the potential
uses and vetted that under proper planning procedures in order for the Commission could
make a decision.

r The PUD program’s concept focuses on smart growth and the diversity of housing types and
PUD uses within reasonable and fair density requirements. The PUD allows for a
condominium, a hotel; this information was taken and tried to fashion or program those
elements in a way that would work with the site and the village.

r Consideration of front yard, side yard setbacks for single and multi-family dwellings,
condominiums which were applied to the project.
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— Explains images of the project site. Mr. Makio adds that they had taken some care to make
sure that they were maintaining the golf course residents’ environment to have that large
open space preserved. In addition, although that the PUD has not been fully realized,
several components of the PUD already exists, and the development was not an aborted
attempt.

> Next slide displayed the PUD map (approved in 1972) that included single family homes,
multi-family dwellings, hotel, condominium and shops, tennis/racquet-ball club, a pavilion, air
field light industrial, golf course and fresh water lake.

- Next slide displayed the overlay and these images call-out the specific program uses that
still kind of fit within the property line that the owner is focused on.

..- Mr. Makio discussed the outreach to the community; some of the questions from the
community included discussions on impact to roadways and traffic, effects on the erosion,
density inquiry, the treatment of wetlands. Other comments were related to mass transit;
impacts to water and other services. Also discussed was active living which also implies
support for senior citizens and that could be in the form of augmenting transportation, and
having a pharmacy in the neighborhood.

. In the PUD, there are about seven and twelve locations where small businesses can be
established.

— Next slide — actual plan of the PUD program. A LIDAR topographic survey was prepared so
that there was a better understanding of where the topography was sloping, and the reason
for this was to minimize and mitigate cutting and filling so that it would not have to be done.

r Mr. Makio pointed out on the image displayed that the brighter green area was the actual
fairways of the golf course and maintained. The lighter shade of green is the green areas
that are outside of the fairways. The golf course is still a very large and relevant portion of
this program and that will add a quality of life for this development coming in.

r Mr. Makio clarified that these were not luxury homes as reported by the media. These are
not million dollar homes, but are good quality executive homes.

,- Next slide — displays the images of the phases of the development. Phase I, 16 dwelling
units, Phase II, 68 dwelling units, Phase III, 105 dwelling units and Phase, IV 224 dwelling
units and Phase V, 75 dwelling units. Mr. Makio added that in Phase IV a new access road
will be added to mitigate traffic impacts to the existing roads and provides a routing for new
power, water and sewage.

- Phase V will be the hotel component of the PUD program. The hotel component was re
worked so that it is more consistent with smart growth. There was also discussion earlier
about the number of units and how it evolved. Mr. Makio pointed out that at the initial
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meeting with the GLUC that the applicant was only focused on the multi-family component
of the PUD. The request from the GLUC was to show all the components that were available
to the PUD. When you add the hotel component which is allowed by the PUD then that
number grows by 75-units and that is where the evolution came from.

r This proposed master plan will help the agencies to project what the uses will be. This is an
actual concept that can be provided to the agencies as a planning tool.

r Next slide — images of the footprints of the proposed dwelling units.

> Next slide — images of the proposed hotel. The clubhouse will be on the ground level and all
the clubhouse facilities; additional amenities include multi-use neighborhood scale retail,
postal service, health club, playgrounds, convenience store, Pharmacy, pet grooming
services, daycare, sidewalks, running paths and sport activities.

The hotel suite will have a living room, kitchen, bathroom plus two bedrooms. The target
market will be TDYs, or service apartments as they are referred to in Asia. It is a hotel, but
intended for longer stays and there are 75-units.

.- Images of the designs and footprints of the homes (single and multi-family dwellings).

Next slide — Mr. Makio reads PUD Regulations as stated in the GCA Zoning Code. (Full
content/context can be found in Exhibit 1)

- Next slide — density calculations per PUD law. PUD requires 70 percent open space to 30
percent enclosed. Mr. Makio emphasized on the density calculations that the proposed total
residences were 488 units, over 168 acres that comes out to 2.90 dwelling units; very
important, because in almost every subdivision that exists on Guam they are using four
dwelling units per acre. This project is at thirty-percent (30%) less than that number.

> Next slide — discussion with Guam Waterworks and their concerns. GWA believes that they
have sewer and water available for Phases 1/Il. Phases Ill, IV, V will have to correlate with
the ongoing wastewater treatment plant improvements.

Chairman Arroyo inquires if the water tank contingent was put in place in case sewer and
water hook up was not available for Phases 1 and 2.

Mr. Makio responded “no.” GWA anticipates the water tank would become necessary in
Phases 3, 4 and 5. Mr. Makio added that he is promoting to the owners that there are
smaller tanks that would feed each of the phases. If one of the water tanks goes off-line it
can still feed off the other available water tanks.

Chairman Arroyo also asked when would they have a definitive answer that the
development can hook up to the infrastructure for Phases I and 2. Mr. Makio replies that
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when and if they clear this process then the engineering work for the two phases will be
submitted to GWA, and GWA will advise what the limitation will be in terms of capacity.

Chairman Arroyo — suppose that that is not possible, what will happen. Mr. Makio
responds that the capacity governs this and because of the nature of the development, and
this being a golf course, septic system was not an option and would have to go with sewage
ability. GWA and GEPA felt that there would be adequate capacity for the first two phases. If
it turns out that in Phase 11(68 homes) and they can only accommodate 30 homes that is
where they will go. The number of homes built will be determined on what GWA can
accommodate. Mr. Makio pointed out, “we have to be cognizant too because the rest of the
community needs those services as welt”

GWA also indicated that the pressure for fire protection system may require pumps and
there maybe system development charges and other conditions that they maybe placed on
the development.

> Next slide — GPA will need phasing dates early during the preparation of permit/engineering
drawings to coordinate supply.

r Next slide — DPW traffic. Traffic impact analysis estimated the additional traffic from the
development. The PUD shares an access road to Route 17 with the adjacent homes.
There was a study on the intersection traffic levels anticipated for the PUD. Conclusion is
that the existing roads have adequate capacity to handle both the existing and additional
volume traffic. A new access road will house utilities and traffic in Phases 3, 4 and 5 and
will mitigate and minimize road disruptions.

r Next slide — Guam EPA outreach. Lidar survey (as mentioned earlier) was done to
determine where slopes are located for better storm water runoff management; discussion
with GEPA also includes low impact development, best management practices,
rehabilitation and enhancement of the wetlands.

— In summary, outreach was done with OPA, GWA, EPA and DPWItraffic to establish open
communication and this is just part of good planning. The AE and property owner have
maintained zoning regulations and setbacks, and have strived to provide balance and
compatible density that supports a desirable character for the PUD and for Yona. With
Smart Growth, multi-use planning and sustainability prioritized in the design and
construction of the project, the PUD will add to the village of Yona and provide a positive
example of density for other design and construction projects in the south.

Chairman Arrovo how many more additional cars was anticipated being added to the interior
roadway for Phases I and II, and how it would impact the existing traffic of those roads because
the roads are narrow.
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Aguilino Cabrias responded that for Phases I and II of this development the anticipated
increase in traffic would be about 57 vehicles per hour.

Commissioner Oh an increase from what original number of cars.

Apuilino Cabrias explained that originally it was approximately 19 vehicles per hour and
because of the proposed development it will increase by 57 for a total of about 76 vehicles per
hours.

Commissioner Oh that will be about a three or four-fold based on current traffic conditions.

Apuilino Cabrias the calculated capacity of the intersection at this time coming from the golf
course is 173 vehicles per hour. So, the capacity is way more than the anticipated total traffic
after the development.

Mike Makio explained that the existing roadway is designed for capacity of up to 173 vehicles
per hour, and so this development will take it to 76 vehicles.

Chairman Arroyo you are talking about the interior roadways. I am talking about inside the
development with the increase of cars coming in and out going to their homes and what not,
how much more traffic is that going to create. Interior to the development; how much more traffic
is that going to create with the existing residents in the area.

Mike Makio it would be the same. It is the same vehicles and it would be just another
intersection further down.

Vice Chairman Cruz same vehicle meaning

Mike Makio the numbers that we just read, the 76.

Aguilino Cabrias that is inside the development.

Mike Makio it is both because they will be driving past the intersection that you are talking
about. The same vehicles are driving past that intersection to get to Route 17 intersection.

Commissioner Oh inquired if there was a traffic light at the Route 17 section. Mr. Makio
responded that he thinks that a traffic light is programed under the CIP program. Mr. Cabrias
added that at the current time there is no traffic light at the intersection.

[Discussion ensues on traffic coming in and out of the development and Route 17
intersection, and the potential affect it may or may not have due to this development. Mr.
Makio added that the capacity of the intersection is 173 and that when it approaches this
number that is when the traffic planners will advise you to do something different.]
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Commissioner Bathan in terms of timing of the development, and as mentioned earlier you are
focusing on Phases I and II (up to five phases). What is the timeline for the development of all
the phases?

Mike Makio the first benchmark would be the availability of the infrastructure. Once that is
known, there are estimates that it could be 24-months out or could be 5-years out. Assuming
that the market demand continues then the development could probably go on for another ten or
twelve years. Those homes that are coming on line will not be built all at once. They would be
added in along with the availability of the infrastructure and it will be spread out.

Chairman Arroyo for these two phases, there will be a separate homeowners’ association for
this development, and how will it be handled.

Mike Makio responds that they are going for the rental market. This will be handled by the
management company for the organization, and believed that the management company
becomes a member of the existing HOA.

Commissioner Oh is there a proposed height for the hotel.

Mike Makio professed that he is a LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design)
accredited professional and likes more height and the reason for more height is to get taller
windows, with taller windows there would be more natural daylight all the way back into the
space. Mr. Makio is proposing the ground floor at 15-feet and the upper floors at 12-feet and
would allow that height. That would take it to about 75-feet for the hotel.

Commissioner Oh how many stories would that be.

Mike Makio six stories (affirmed by Mr. Cabrias). The height of the hotel was a direct correlation
to try not to put additional structure on the ground. So, we purposely arrived at that height and
this is the height that works. We were able to stay within our density requirement and able to
maintain the open space and it is a workable height.

Commissioner Oh have you engaged any of the neighbors.

Mike Makio explained that they have not had a whole time to do that; there was a door to door
campaign done, but nothing formal.

Chairman Arroyo how has that gone?

Mike Makio hit or miss because not everybody is home, and we have not had a whole lot of
time to get into it. Also, getting feedback from the Mayors has also been very helpful in the
process.
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Commissioner Oh you had mentioned earlier that you are trying to go for the rental market. Is
there a certain market segment that you are considering.

Mike Makio we know that there is a growing senior active living community and they are well
positioned financially to take advantage of rental markets near golf course homes. We also
know that there is kind of a growing professional community that is available to take advantage
of the homes. This development is reasonably close to the villages of Agat and Santa Rita and
the Naval Station, so it is also available for those homes as well. If you think about these
markets, these are markets that really do not like things “super dense”, really tall towers they do
not like that. That is factored into how we profiled our buildings.

Commissioner Oh if you look at the character of the development as a whole, you are talking
about hotel, single family dwellings. I am thinking you have different target markets in mind.

Mike Makio that is true.

Commissioner Oh are you considering to catering to the local residents also; talking about
senior active living housing, and also targeting off-island guests through the hotel.

Mike Makio yes, absolutely; service apartment type living. Mr. Makio added that if they made
the development in such a way that it would appeal to a lot of people, then they would have that
market to draw from and that would help bring success to the project. There is definitely a local
viable rental market.

Commissioner Oh is there a certain figure in mind.

Mike Makio no, we have not gotten into a Performa for the homes.

Commissioner Oh this is just my concern. Everything that is proposed is great. I am trying to
figure out if the market could actually sustain something of this size. Economically, it has to be
feasible for something like this to actually run at full capacity. Everything that you are proposing
economics has to make sense. People will have to be able to afford it. Where I am trying to get
at is has a market study been study for something like this.

Mike Makio no market study has been done.

Chairman Arroyo Mayors, do you have any questions, comments and/or concerns?

Mayor V. Taitague (Talofofo) it is a big development. A condition or provision to be added on
would be the construction of school bus shelters.

Mayor J. Bias (Yona) in our meetings with the developers we have asked our questions, and I
agree with the whole development/program and it seems to be in place and nice that they are
using the concept of smart growth. Growing with the economy and not instantly building 700-
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plus homes. It would probably disrupt the way of life with the village and nearby village: and it is
nice that they are using that comment. Economic growth is always a good thing for the
community.
Chairman Arrovo any questions or concerns about the infrastructure.

Mayor Bias water, sewage, power seems to be in place in terms of if there is going to be an
impact or disrupt or a lot of usage to the neighbors for the Baza Gardens area and onto the
Santa Rita and Talofofo area. The idea of the water tanks is a good idea to support the
development and ensuring that the neighboring areas will have no impact on water.

Chairman Arroyo any other questions or comments. [None noted] This application is an
approved PUD and not looking at anything else other than to accept or reject the master plan,
which we could not seem to find, the original documentation. I like the fact that some of the
existing elements, from what you were able to find are kind of included in what you are now
proposing and there is that continuity there. The concerns now are whether or not you can hook
up to the existing infrastructure for water and sewer; and if not, how much you will have to scale
back the project and economically would that mean would it be profitable to move forward or
not. And that would be a decision you would have to make on your own.

Mike Makio to add to that; and, one of the discussions we had with GPA was what happens if
we tell you that in terms of capacity we cannot provide everything for Phase V and would need
to break into two sub-phases. That was actually a great answer, so maybe there maybe six
phases. Again, it aligns better with the availability of infrastructure. What I discussed with the
Mayors, when infrastructure becomes available we do not want to take it all up.

Chairman Arroyo there are some of your neighbors in attendance here today, and I do applaud
the effort that you made to do the door-to-door campaign and meet and greet. I would highly
recommend that you conduct some kind of town hall with your neighbors because there is some
concern about the infrastructure and how that will affect their enjoyment of the homes that they
have there right now.

There being no further discussion, Chairman Arroyo stated that he was ready to entertain a
motion to either accept or reject the master plan as submitted today.

Commissioner Bathan Mr. Chair, I would like to make a motion to accept the Master Plan that
was submitted by Wonderful Resorts LLC (dba: Wonderful Windward Hills Resort) for the
Planned Unit Development for the proposed construction of townhomes on Lot 154-2, -3, and -

4, in the municipality of Yona.

Chairman Arrovo there is a motion to accept the master plan, do I have a second.

Vice Chairman Cruz I second.

Chairman Arroyo discussion
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Marvin Aguilar Mr. Chairman, correction on the lot number. It now a consolidated lot and
should be Lot 154-2-4-REM-NEW-2-REM, in the municipality of Yona.
Chairman Arrovo the motion has been amended to reflect the correct number. Any other
discussion on the motion. [None noted]

All in favor of the motion please say “aye”, all opposed say “nay.” Motion is passed.

[Recording Secretary’s Note: Chairman Arroyo observation counted, by show of hands, 7
ayes, 0 nay.]

Chairman Arroyo to the members of the hybrid commission, thank you for your participation
today. I believe there is there a hybrid commission number for this application. Mike has that
been assigned to this application.

Michael Boria (Executive Secretary) in the event that there is any other activity on this
particular application then we will be calling this hybrid commission under this number:

[Hybrid Commission Number — MCOG_DLM2O17-01; Wonderful Resorts, LLC]

[Commission recessed at 2:55 p.m. and reconvened at 3:05 p.m.

Chairman Arrovo called for order and reconvened the meeting of the GLUC. The next item on
the agenda —

Order to Show Cause

B. Guam Wanfang Construction Ltd.; Order to Show Cause on the conditions of approval
for a previously approved Zone Variance for height for the proposed Pago Bay Marina
Resort, in the Municipality of Yona, Application No. 2015-29B. [Continuation of GLUC
hearing — January 12, 2017]

Chairman Arroyo this is a continuation of a hearing held on January 12, 2017.

Marvin Aguilar Mr. Chairman, we have nothing further to report other than what was submitted
to the Commission on the last date; January 6, 2017 report.

Chairman Arroyo and I apologize; I was not able to attend that meeting. I did read through the
Minutes. A revised response was submitted and I believe Vice Chair you were chairing that
meeting. Would you like to make a comment on that and bring us up to speed.

Vice Chairman Cruz at the January 12th meeting there were two members that were not
present (Chairman Arroyo and Commissioner Tan-Vy). Seeing that it was a very important
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development, it was decided by the Commissioners present at that hearing to continue the
review of the status report for today’s meeting.

Chairman Arrovo we are here today to accept or reject a six-month status report on the
project. There were some deficiencies the first time the Commission read it, and I believe those
have been addressed in this response we have in front of us today.

Marvin Aguilar reads the memorandum. [For full contenWcontext of this report, please see
attachment.]

[Attachment B — Memorandum to the Chairman of GLUC dated January 6, 2017]

Chairman Arrovo any questions or comments before inviting the applicant up? [None noted] At
this time, I would like to invite the applicant’s representative to come forward. Please state your
name for the record.

Barbara Burkhardt I am the Designer of Record for Guam Wanfang Construction. Ms.
Burkhardt proceeds with addressing the points noted on Guam Chief Planner’s memo to the
Commission.

r On failure to meet the required six-month status report deadline — commented that the
company was embarrassed and she was personally appalled that they had missed it by a
couple days. Our Planner of Record at that time has resigned from the project, and I
immediately began working with the Guam Chief Planner to provide the documentation
required to get back up to speed.

r Financial status of the project — Ms. Burkhardt commented that they were prepared to offer
to the Commission as requested by the NOA, a one hundred and ten percent (110%)
demolition bond requirement. The company anticipates additional conversations with the
Board, and this would be the first on record. An attorney has been engaged to work with the
Commission, and that they see this as a landmark document that will be a guide for all
future projects on Guam in regards to demolishing projects that stop construction and are an
eye-sore as a result.

There has been discussion of a financial statement. The owner is making financial
arrangements with the bank. However, it is my understanding of financial transaction
especially with a development of this monetary value, that no bank will issue a financial
letter of commitment without permits, final price and appraisal. We are about fifty-percent
(50%) through that process with our documentation. We will initiate the requirements
required by our bank when we submit for permit, submit for bids. At that point, our appraiser
Cornerstone, determines we have enough documentation to do an appraisal. At that point,
we will have a letter of commitment from our bank that indicates that our financing is in
place. We have some vehicle where can state that we are dealing with banks and that the
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bank is interestedin the project; but, we are in limbo right now and we are about fifty-
percentthroughthat processto securea letter of commitmentfrom a financial institution.

ChairmanArroyo Barbara,what happensif the financing falls through.

BarbaraBurkhardtthe project will not go forward. This is a large project. They have paid
our draws on all design; they have paid our draws for the GLUC process.So, they are
funding the project. A grading permit will be coming out shortly and minor site work, very
minor, and all of that is fundedas we go.

ChairmanArroyo the reasonwhy the Commissionwantedsomekind of commitment;and
for me personally,I am not looking for a commitmentletter. Although, I am looking for some
kind of commitmentthat the funding is in place. The reasonwhy we are asking for this is
becausewhen the Commissionstarteddiscussingthis application it was presentedto us
that therewas a senseof urgencyto get through this processbecausethe developerwas
working with a financier, and they were up againsta deadlinethat they neededto meet
otherwisethey would lose out on the funding. And so, we tried to assistthem as much aswe
could to meet that deadline.I do not know if the deadlinewas missedand now back to the
table to table discussingwith the lender to get the committedfunds. If you want to present
us with a commitmentletter that is fine. I think what we are looking for is somekind of solid
commitmentfrom the ownerthat the funding is in place,and you havethat securedandwell
on your way to finish it.

BarbaraBurkhardt now that we understandthat you are not asking for that and it is
prematureto get that we can provide you a documentlessthan that that I believewill meet
your requirements.

ChairmanArroyo that was to addressthe initial senseof hesitancyin the very beginning
that the Commissionneededto move forward on this application to assistthe developerin
getting the finances.Not that we cut cornersor we took shortcutsjust to get to the point
wherethey would get backto their lenderandsay, yes we got the approval. But, we did try
to accommodatethem as much as we could. Hopefully, they were able to meet that
deadline.

BarbaraBurkhardt we feel, from our point of view, equal weight on the demolition bond
that that is a very substantialcost.

ChairmanArrovo apologizesfor interrupting and asksMs. Burkhardt to continuewith her
presentation.

BarbaraBurkhardtthe third item is in regardsto the density.What was submittedwas 232
units. There was a comment that 235 were counted, and our Notice to Show Cause
reaffirmed that we have 232 units. This is a residential condominium; the project that I
startedon hada doubledoor. I haveno history on how that seconddoor got into the project,
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